MINUTES

Virginia Port Authority Board of Commissioners Annual Meeting – Session 400 July 27, 2021

The Virginia Port Authority ("VPA") Board of Commissioners ("Board") held its annual meeting on July 27, 2021 in the VPA Boardroom, 600 World Trade Center, 101 West Main Street, Norfolk, VA.

Commissioners Present:

John G. Milliken, Chairman

John C. Asbury

Manju S. Ganeriwala

Eva Teig Hardy

Joni L. Ivey

Maurice A. Jones

Val S. McWhorter

Stephen M. Moret

Edward F. O'Callaghan

Faith B. Power

Louisa M. Strayhorn (arrived at 9:06am)

Deborah C. Waters

VPA Staff Present:

Stephen A. Edwards, CEO and Executive Director

Rodney W. Oliver, Chief Financial Officer

Joseph P. Ruddy, Chief Innovation Officer

Monica Y. Sturgis, Chief Human Resources Officer

Cathie J. Vick, Chief Development and Public Affairs Officer

Ryanne A. Shields, Secretary to the Board

Jodie Asbell, Sr. Executive Administrative Assistant and Assistant Secretary to the Board

Al Collado, Director, Terminal Services

Thomas Cross, Director, State and Local Government Affairs

Chris Gullickson, Director, Economic Development

Jason Barlow, Vice President, Contracts and Risk Management

Daniel Hendrickson, Vice President, Asset Management and Special Projects

Kelly Taylor, Information Technology Technician

Matt Dudley, Information Technology Technician

Dakota Sorter, Information Technology Technician

Andrew Sinclair, Director, Federal Government Affairs

Kelly Moore - Intern

Lily Tomlinson - Intern

Virginia International Terminals, LLC (VIT) Staff Present:

Thomas D. Capozzi, Chief Sales Officer

Kevin Price, Chief Operations Oficer

Commissioners Absent:

Aubrey L. Layne

Annual Meeting Minutes July 27, 2021 – Page 2

Guests:

Hon. Shannon Valentine, Secretary of Transportation W. Brice Fiske, Office of the Attorney General JoAnne Carter – PFM Brian Jeffreys, CMA CGM David White, Virginia Maritime Association Wil Fedew, Virginia Maritime Association Gordon Rago, The Virginian-Pilot Kaitlin McKeown, The Virginian-Pilot

Chairman Milliken called the meeting to order at 9:00am and introduced newly appointed board members, Aubrey L. Layne, Maurice S. Jones, and Edward F. O'Callaghan.

Greg Edwards introduced guests who were in attendance.

I. Election of Officers

Chairman Milliken asked Commissioner McWhorter to present the report of the Nominating Committee.

Nominating Committee:

Val S. McWhorter

Joni L. Ivey

Deborah C. Waters

Commissioner McWhorter reported that the Nominating Committee met on July 26, 2021 and unanimously recommended the following appointments and reappointments for the slate of officers for the year ending June 30, 2022:

Chairman John G. Milliken
Vice Chair Faith B. Power
Treasurer Rodney W. Oliver
Secretary Ryanne A. Shields
Assistant Secretary Jodie L. Asbell

On behalf of Nominating Committee, Commissioner McWhorter motioned for the Board to approve the Nominating Committee's recommendation for the slate of officers. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Waters. The board closed the floor for nominations and, by an affirmative vote (10-0), with the exception of Chairman Milliken and Commissioner Power, appointed and reappointed for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2022.

Chairman Milliken thanked the Nominating Committee for their vote and welcomed the officers to their roles.

II. Appointments to Standing Committees

Chairman Milliken announced provisional appointments to Standing Committees and invited Commissioners to contact him if anyone wishes to change committee membership and he

Annual Meeting Minutes July 27, 2021 – Page 3

would consider requests when determining appointments. Chairman Milliken invited Commissioners to attend all Committee Meetings regardless of membership.

Maurice A. Jones Finance and Audit Committee
Edward F. O'Callaghan Growth and Operations Committee
Aubrey L. Layne Growth and Operations Committee.

The Chairman announced he would formalize the appointments of Chair and Vice Chair for committees by the September 28 meeting. The Chairman also noted that the Investment Committee, with membership consisting of the chair of the VPA Board, chair of the Finance and Audit Committee, CEO/Executive Director, Chief Financial Officer, and Chief Human Resources Officer, remains the same.

III. Other Business

There was no other business to report and no public comments.

IV. Adjournment

The annual meeting adjourned at 9:09am.

Respectfully submitted,

lyano A S

Ryanne A. Shields

Secretary to the Board

MINUTES Virginia Port Authority Board of Commissioners Public Session 401 July 27, 2021

The Virginia Port Authority ("VPA") Board of Commissioners ("Board") held its regular meeting on July 27, 2021, immediately following the annual meeting, in the VPA Boardroom, 600 World Trade Center, 101 West Main Street, Norfolk, VA.

All attendees from the Annual Meeting, held previously, were present (see Annual Meeting minutes).

I. Approval of Minutes

Minutes of the meeting held May 25, 2021 were approved as circulated.

II. Reports of Committees

a. Executive Committee – John G. Milliken, Chairman

Chairman Milliken reported that the Executive Committee met in closed session on July 26, 2021 and discussed the CEO/Executive Director performance review as in accordance with the contract. The Chairman recognized that Stephen A. Edwards has moved quickly to set the facilities and operations in the direction he sees appropriate and the Board agrees. Chairman introduced a Resolution that would award incentive compensation to the CEO/Executive Director and the performance basis for the award. The Chairman, on behalf of the Board, expressed gratitude to Mr. Edwards for the skill and effort throughout the first six months.

Action: Upon motion by Chairman Milliken, on behalf of the Executive Committee, seconded by Commissioner Waters, the Board unanimously (12-0) approved Resolution 21-6, awarding Incentive Compensation

Ayes: 12 (Milliken, Asbury, Ganeriwala, Hardy, Jones, Ivey, McWhorter, Moret, O'Callaghan,

Power, Strayhorn, Waters)

Nays: 0

Absent During Vote: 1 (Layne)
Absent During Meeting: 1 (Layne)

b. Finance and Audit Committee—Faith B. Power

i. Report of Finance and Audit Committee - Chair Power

Chair Power reported that the Finance and Audit Committee met yesterday afternoon with a robust agenda and received presentations from management on financial performance through May 2021, fiscal year-end 2021 financial close and audit timeline, a fiscal year 2022 Master Plan update, a VIT Line of Credit renewal, inflation impacts and forecast, the potential sale of three ship-to-shore cranes at PMT, the purchase of 18 shuttle trucks, and the Central Rail Yard capital project process and timeline.

With regards to the fiscal year end 2021 financial close and audit timeline, Chair Power reported that management informed the Committee that the unaudited financial records have closed and the auditors have begun final fieldwork. Chair Power announced that audited financial results are expected to be published by October 1st, with a goal of sharing the results with the Committee and the Board by the September meetings

With regards to the FY2022 Master Plan update, Chair Power briefed that management addressed the major assumptions included in the plan, draft financial results under different scenarios, and next steps for completion of the update and that management plans to provide a final update on the Master Plan at the September Finance & Audit Committee meeting.

Chair Power reported that management briefed the Committee on the scope of the Central Rail Yard project, expected benefits, risks, timeline for the project. Grant administration and contracting efforts are underway, with the infrastructure contract expected to be approved at the September board meeting with project completion expected in 2024

Chair Power reported that the Committee discussed three resolutions for consideration and that after discussion, proposals, and draft resolutions, the Finance and Audit Committee recommends approval of each by the full board.

At this time, Chairman Milliken asked for the Board's consideration of Resolution 21-7.

Action: Upon motion by Commissioner Power, on behalf of the Finance and Audit Committee, seconded by Commissioner Hardy, the Board unanimously (12-0) approved Resolution 21-7, on the renewal of the VIT Line of Credit to enhance liquidity and flexibility.

Ayes: 12 (Milliken, Asbury, Ganeriwala, Hardy, Jones, Ivey, McWhorter, Moret, O'Callaghan,

Power, Strayhorn, Waters)

Navs: 0

Absent During Vote: 1 (Layne)
Absent During Meeting: 1 (Layne)

At this time, Chairman Milliken asked for the Board's consideration of Resolution 21-8.

Action: Upon motion by Commissioner Power, on behalf of the Finance and Audit Committee, seconded by Commissioner McWhorter, the Board unanimously (12-0) approved Resolution 21-8, on the sale of the three ship-to-shore cranes at PMT.

Ayes: 12 (Milliken, Asbury, Ganeriwala, Hardy, Jones, Ivey, McWhorter, Moret, O'Callaghan,

Power, Strayhorn, Waters)

Navs: 0

Absent During Vote: 1 (Layne) Absent During Meeting: 1 (Layne)

At this time, Chairman Milliken asked for the Board's consideration of Resolution 21-9.

Action: Upon motion by Commissioner Power, on behalf of the Finance and Audit Committee, seconded by Commissioner Waters, the Board unanimously (12-0) approved Resolution 21-9, on the purchase of 18 shuttle trucks.

Ayes: 12 (Milliken, Asbury, Ganeriwala, Hardy, Jones, Ivey, McWhorter, Moret, O'Callaghan,

Power, Strayhorn, Waters)

Nays: 0

Absent During Vote: 1 (Layne)
Absent During Meeting: 1 (Layne)

Secretary Valentine commented that this is an important step to sustainability.

ii. VPA and VIT Consolidated Financial Reports for the month ended March 31, 2021 – Rodney W. Oliver

Mr. Oliver reported that volume is up 16% from budget and 21% above last year. Revenue, he reported, was up as well and operating expenses were up 5% showing that volume is being handled more efficiently with a lower cost per box. Mr. Oliver also reported that maintenance and G&A costs were lower than budgeted. While the depreciation was higher than budgeted, Mr. Oliver explained that this is a positive scenario due to project completion earlier than estimated.

Mr. Oliver reported that results for month ended June 30, 2021 are currently under audit and will be available in September. He reported it is optimistic for a successful year.

Mr. Oliver then reviewed the cash flow statement, noting that operating cash flow was substantially ahead of fiscal year 2020 which is extremely positive. Mr. Oliver reported that the non-capital financing area reflected the channel deepening project, which is 82% complete at this time. With regards to investing activities, cash has been transferred to PFM for asset management to manage for best use investment.

Mr. Oliver reported residuals and operating cash is in a good place similar to other ports across the country. Lastly, on capital and related financing activities, Mr. Oliver briefed that we had less capital burden this year in comparison to FY20 and expect the same for FY22.

Chair Power remarked on the amazing year, through a pandemic, and acknowledged the work of the Finance and Audit team and staff at the port.

c. Growth and Operations Committee - Val S. McWhorter

Report of Growth and Operations Committee – Chair McWhorter

Chair McWhorter reported that the Growth and Operations committee held its regularly scheduled meeting yesterday and received presentations from staff on safety and operations, offshore wind, the channel deepening project, the federal infrastructure bill, and VIT's integrated

marine terminal operations status report. He also reported that several updates on confidential targeted growth opportunities were also presented.

During the committee meeting, Chair McWhorter reported that Kevin Price, Chief Operations Officer for VIT first presented a report on safety and operations. Mr. Price later provided the committee a status report on VIT's integrated marine terminal operations.

During the committee meeting, Chair McWhorter reported that Cathie Vick, Chief Development and Public Affairs Officer presented on offshore wind and segment two of the channel deepening project. Committee discussed two resolutions that will be presented later for the Board's consideration:

Chair McWhorter also reported that several updates on confidential targeted growth opportunities were presented by VIT colleague, Tom Capozzi, Chief Sales officer, who also reviewed volumes and service reports.

He then turned the meeting over to Kevin Price.

 Report of Safety and Operations – Kevin Price, Chief Operations Officer, VIT

Mr. Price opened by reporting that the decision to undertake two terminal projects simultaneously have placed the organization in a place to take advantage of the current market with capacity and efficiency.

Mr. Price reported that the VIT OSHA Lost Work Day (LWD) rate as of May 31, 2021 was at 2.45 per year, per 200,000 man hours. This is above the same time for FY20 but down since the last meeting and report. Mr. Price reports that COVID-19 has had a direct impact on the safety numbers but that the expectation is that the figure will continue to trend down as the challenges resolve.

Mr. Price reviewed that rail vs gate/barge volume is at 176,000 lifts with the highest rail month as well at 35% or 62,000 rail lifts. Both are reported to be record numbers and illustrated that the facilities are being filled. Rail ready dwell vs average showed an increase in May 2021, a direct impact of the CSX embargo into the Midwest. If that is removed, Mr. Price reports the figure is under industry standard.

With regards to traditional turn time, Mr. Price reported gate volume 57% higher than May 2020 and current performance placed at 79% under one hour and 98% under two hours. Mr. Price remarked that this provides consistency to our truck partners and there is opportunity to improve for the 2% who are waiting over two hours.

Mr. Price identified another opportunity to work with our truck partners on missed reservations with a goal of under 5%, as there has been a recent increase with the volume increase.

Commissioner O'Callaghan asked Mr. Price the rail dwell time in comparison to other east coast ports to which Mr. Capozzi referenced a JOC article that referred to rail dwell on the east coast ports.

At this time, Mr. Price turned the meeting over to Mr. Capozzi.

ii. Sales Report - Thomas C. Capozzi, Chief Sales Officer, VIT

Mr. Capozzi reported that performance is strong for April and May, up 47% over 2020 but also still up 18.6% over 2019. Mr. Capozzi relayed that the growth is strong across exports and imports as well as discretionary rail freight volumes were up and that the project previously reported to the Board, aimed at growing that discretionary rail freight, was going well. Then, Mr. Capozzi reviewed growth in areas of the inland port, barge traffic, truck volume, and vessel calls. Looking forward to June and July, Mr. Capozzi reviewed the increase in total TEU, growth over 2019, and the strong growth in export and import loads.

Mr. Capozzi then briefed that a first-call service from Asia would be coming to the port and how important that will be for our customers to increase speed to market.

At this time, Mr. Capozzi turned the meeting over to Ms. Vick.

iii. Development Report – Cathie J. Vick, Chief Development and Public Affairs Officer

Ms. Vick thanked the Board for the approval of the CSX lease during the May 2021 session and briefed that the lease had been fully executed to be effective August 1, 2021. Ms. Vick reported that negotiations continued with Dominion for lease at Portsmouth Marine Terminal (PMT), with the goal of making PMT an offshore wind hub and attract the offshore wind industry to Virginia. Ms. Vick briefly reviewed the terms of a lease with Dominion Energy, pending regulatory approvals, and on the required updates to the load-bearing capacity that is to be completed in phases by July 2022.

At this time, Chair McWhorter asked for the Board's consideration of Resolution 21-10 authorizing deed of lease between VPA and Dominion Electric and Power Company.

Action: Upon motion by Commissioner McWhorter, on behalf of the Growth and Operations Committee, seconded by Commissioner O'Callaghan, the Board (11-0) approved Resolution 21-10, authorizing deed of lease between VPA and Dominion Electric and Power Company.

Ayes: 1 (Milliken, Asbury, Ganeriwala, Jones, Ivey, McWhorter, Moret, O'Callaghan, Power, Strayhorn, Waters)

Nays: 0

Abstention: 1 (Hardy)

Absent During Vote: 1 (Layne) Absent During Meeting: 1 (Layne)

Chairman Milliken noted that this is an outstanding step forward in supporting the goals and sustainability of the Commonwealth of Virginia. He thanked those involved in the discussions and looks forward to other steps forward as we continue to make progress.

Ms. Vick proceeded to review the progress on the channel-deepening project, noting 82% completion of the first segment. Ms. Vick thanked the state for their investment and their vision to move forward, allowing the port to put forth a Request for Proposal for the second segment,

containing options for beach placement for beneficially reusing material in both City of Norfolk and City of Virginia Beach. Ms. Vick reviewed that three bids were received, from Weeks Marine, Great Lakes Dredging, and Manson. The low bid was Great Lakes Dredging for \$39.5M and also includes options for beach placement for beneficially reusing material in both City of Norfolk and City of Virginia Beach.

At this time, Chair McWhorter asked for the Board's consideration of Resolution 21-11 authorizing VPA to enter into a contract for the Norfolk Harbor Navigation Dredging Improvements at Thimble Shoals Channel East.

Action: Upon motion by Commissioner McWhorter, on behalf of the Growth and Operations Committee, seconded by Commissioner Ivey, the Board unanimously (12-0) approved Resolution 21-11.

Ayes: 1 (Milliken, Asbury, Ganeriwala, Hardy, Jones, Ivey, McWhorter, Moret, O'Callaghan,

Power, Strayhorn, Waters)

Navs: 0

Absent During Vote: 1 (Layne)
Absent During Meeting: 1 (Layne)

Chairman thanked the Board and noted that this is continuing progress on the deeper, wider, safer initiative for the channel and is a good step forward.

Ms. Vick lastly provided an update on economic development. Despite challenges with COVID, the mission to continue to bring jobs and investment to the Commonwealth is moving forward with 36 announcements, over 4,000 jobs created, 5 million square feet of new development, and more than \$1.7B invested. Ms. Vick that noted of the announcements since the last meeting, there is a good mix of distribution, support, and manufacturing facilities.

III. Report by CEO and Executive Director – Stephen A. Edwards

Mr. Edwards welcomed everyone back to meeting in person and remarked it was good to meet everyone face to face. Mr. Edwards thanked the Board for their confidence and approval in Resolution 21-6.

Mr. Edwards noted the strategic issues presented this day, beginning with offshore wind and how important it is as a first step to making PMT an offshore wind hub. He noted the Dominion lease now moves to the Governor for final approval due to size. The additional strategic piece for PMT was the disposal of the ship to shore cranes.

The furtherance of the dredging project, Mr. Edwards noted, was also strategic for the port to help draw business and enter a more competitive environment compared to other gateways. Additionally Mr. Edwards briefed that, as discussed in Committee, the intention to bring forth a future for Central Rail Yard, is all linked to strategy.

Mr. Edwards reported that the approval of the shuttle trucks Resolution is to keep the port modern and improving decarbonization for the port moving forward. Moving to the technical

strategy, Mr. Edwards reviewed the industry discussion around supply chain disruption, exports and imports, and the deliberate early action by the port on exports has paid off. Mr. Edwards reported that the goal of management will be to continue to win the confidence of cargo, continue to win the confidence of carriers, and to win the confidence of investors in logistics and distribution centers. Mr. Edwards remarked that the port has demonstrated through performance that it can carry the ball well, it will continue to look to adjacent areas, for interest, to support our growth and ultimately continue to stay and are react quickly to the industry. He reported that the port has had good financial results, good performance, and has made strategic decisions specifically in offshore wind and modernization of the port.

IV. Unfinished Business

There was no unfinished business to report.

V. New Business

There was no new business to report.

VI. Other Business, Opportunity for Public Comment, and Adjournment

Secretary Valentine offered congratulations to Chairman, Vice Chair, Treasurer, and Secretary on their appointments and reappointments and thanked them for all they do for the port. Secretary Valentine remarked that the silence regarding the CEO and Executive director earlier in the meeting spoke volumes and that everyone in the Northam Administration is grateful for Mr. Edwards leadership at the port. In listening to the financials, operations, sales, and strategic vision for the port, Secretary Valentine recognized that this is very important and feels privilege in being able to go back to that Administration and partners in the General Assembly to demonstrate how the investments are being maximized. As the Commonwealth of Virginia was recognized as the Best State To Do Business, Secretary Valentine recognized how foundational The Port of Virginia is to that consistent recognition and goes to the leadership, the partners, and the team in place. Secretary Valentine also recognized the Information Technology team at the port and shared a story of Matt Dudley's outstanding support.

Chairman Milliken offered his thanks to Secretary Valentine and shared the importance of her leadership to the port and transportation over the last three years and look forward to continued work together.

Chairman Milliken reviewed the remaining meeting dates and stated intent to propose a Bylaw change at the September meeting, to adjust regular meeting dates to the second Tuesday of January, March, May, July, September, and November, beginning 2022.

There being no further business or comments, the meeting adjourned at 9:57am.

Respectfully submitted,

Ryanne A. Shields Secretary to the Board

The VPA Board of Commissioners public meeting is scheduled for 9:00am on September 28, 2021. Committee meetings are scheduled the Monday before the full board meeting.